Social Science Association. Elected as program chairman for the upcoming year was Keith S. Petersen of the University of Arkansas while August O. Spain of Texas Christian University was elected as section editor for the Southwestern Social Science Quarterly.

The 1961-62 Officers of the Pacific Northwest Political Science Association elected at the 1961 meeting held at Whitman College are: president: Boyd Martin, University of Idaho; vice-president: Paul Castleberry, Washington State University; secretary-treasurer: Donald Balmer, Lewis and Clark College; executive committee: Jean Laponce, University of British Columbia; C. W. Cassinelli, University of Washington; Thomas Payne, Montana State University; Austin Walter, Oregon State University; John Vloyantes, Pacific University; Brock Dixon, Portland State College.

Chicago area political scientists met on the evening of March 24, 1961 at Roosevelt University. Professor George I. Blankstein, Northwestern University, spoke on "The Cuban Situation."

The Northern California Political Science Association held its 13th annual meeting at the University of San Francisco on May 13th. Panels discussed: "Power Structures and Urban Politics" and "Scope, Method and Status of Political Science: Assessment of Approaches." Professor Leo Strauss, University of Chicago, addressed the meeting on the topic, "What is the theme of political theory?" The Presidential Award Citation for teaching, service to the profession, community service, and research was given to Karl Buckman of Fresno State College. Officers elected for 1961-62 were: president, Benjamin G. Franklin, Chico State College; vice-president, John H. Bunzel, Stanford University; secretarytreasurer, John M. Selig, City College of San Francisco. The following were elected to the council: Victor Ferkiss, Saint Mary's College; Norman Jacobson, University of California; Ross Y. Koen, Humboldt State College; Jack F. Leach, Monterey Peninsula College; Alexander Smetana, University of San Francisco; Frederic A. Weed, San Jose State College; William W. Young, Fresno State College.

V. O. Key, professor of government at Harvard University, addressed the members of the Southern California Political Science Association who held their spring meeting on the campus of the University of Southern California. Professor Key's topic was "Public Opinion and the Decay of Democracy." Emmette S. Redford, professor of government at the University of Texas and president of the American Political Science Association, also spoke to the members regarding the activities of the national association.

The 1961 annual meeting of the New England Political Science Association was held on May 6 and 7 at the College of the Holy Cross. Norman Padelford of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology was elected president for the coming year, and Sigmund Neumann of Wesleyan University will serve as vice-president. Gerald Grady of the University of Massachusetts was elected secretary-treasurer for the term 1961-1964. Louise Holborn of Connecticut College, Lawrence Howard of Brandeis University, and Donald Rothchild of Colby College were elected to the executive committee. The meeting opened with a Saturday afternoon panel on "The First One Hundred Days of the New Frontier: An Appraisal," chaired by Samuel Beer of Harvard University, and including Lawrence Fuchs of Brandeis University, Lucian Pye of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, and Frederick Schuman of Williams College. The Saturday evening dinner meeting featured an address on "The American Presidency" by Malcolm Moos of Johns Hopkins University, former special assistant to the president. The annual meeting closed with a Sunday morning panel on "Political Strategy for the Alienated Voter," at which Duane Lockard of Connecticut College served as chairman, Murray Levin of Boston University delivered a paper, and Elmer Cornwell of Brown University and Herbert Kaufman of Yale University served as discussants.

APPOINTMENTS AND STAFF CHANGES

Merritt Abrash has been appointed assistant professor in the department of history, government and international relations at Clark University, 1961–62.

Samir N. Anabtawi has been promoted to assistant professor of government at Dartmouth College.

Jeremy Azrael of the Russian Research Center at Harvard University, has been appointed assistant professor of political science at the University of Chicago.

Benjamin Baker has been promoted to the rank of professor at Rutgers University.

Robert S. Babcock has been promoted to the rank of full professor at the University of Vermont.

William B. Ballis has been named director of the newly established center for Russian Studies at the University of Michigan. During the summer of 1961, Professor Ballis served as consultant with the institute for the study of the USSR in Munich, Germany.

Victor Basiuk, currently teaching at Washington University, has accepted an appointment at Columbia as lecturer in government and research associate in the institute of war and peace studies.

David H. Bayley, formerly of the University of Wisconsin, has been appointed assistant professor in the department of international relations, and the social science foundation, University of Denver.

Kenneth Beasley has been appointed associate professor of political science and public administration at the Pennsylvania State University effective August 1, 1961.

Arnold J. Bornfriend who is completing his work for the doctorate at Columbia University, has been appointed instructor in political science at Western Reserve University.

William L. Bradshaw retired from the deanship of the school of business and public administration of the University of Missouri in August 1961. He will continue to teach in the department of political science there.

George F. Brasington has been promoted from an assistant to an associate professor at Emory University.

Franklin M. Bridge formerly research associate in the Ohio Legislative Service Commission, has been appointed as assistant director for research projects in the bureau of governmental research and service and associate professor of political science in the department of political science at the University of Colorado, effective July 1961.

Arthur W. Bromage has been named chairman of the department of political science of the University of Michigan. He succeeds James K. Pollock who has resigned the chairmanship after serving for fourteen years. Professor Pollock remains James Orin Murfin professor of political science.

Rufus P. Browning has been appointed an assistant professor at the University of Wisconsin.

Barbara Buckstein Green has been promoted to

assistant professor of political science at Wellesley College.

Walter Dean Burnham, Kenyon College, has been appointed to the faculty there to replace Richard P. Longaker, who has resigned in order to join U.C.L.A.

Allen K. Campbell has been appointed professor of political science in the Maxwell School, Syracuse University, where he will have charge of the new metropolitan studies program.

George W. Carey, Indiana University, has accepted an assistant professorship at Georgetown University.

Chong-Do Hah of Indiana University has accepted an instructorship at Lawrence College.

Martin J. Clancy has resigned from the department of political science, Marquette University, to join the staff of the Republican policy committee of the United States Senate.

George C. Codding, assistant professor of political science, University of Pennsylvania, has resigned to take a position at the University of Colorado.

George A. Condon has been appointed to an instructorship in political science for one year, beginning September 1961 at Washington State University.

Herbert Corkran, Jr., Indiana University, has accepted a position at Southern Methodist University.

Richard F. Crabbs, assistant professor of government has been promoted to associate coordinator of contract programs in public administration at Indiana University.

Michael R. Curtis formerly of the University of Massachusetts has been appointed associate professor at Rutgers University.

John T. Dorwey, Jr. has accepted an appointment at Vanderbilt, replacing J. Leiper Freeman who has gone to Alleghany College as professor of political science.

Rondal Downing has accepted the position of assistant professor of political science and assistant director for governmental studies in the newly established research center of the school of business and public administration of the University of Missouri.

Robert L. Drake, Indiana University, has been appointed assistant professor at the University of New Hampshire.

Henry W. Ehrmann has resigned as professor of political science at the University of Colorado to accept a professorship in the department of government at Dartmouth College, Hanover, New Hampshire.

William H. Flanigan, a candidate for the doctorate at Yale University, has been appointed to an assistant professorship at Minnesota.

Thomas A. Flinn has been promoted to an associate professorship at Oberlin.

Robert C. Fried has been appointed assistant professor of government at Bard College.

Stanley H. Friedelbaum has been promoted to the rank of associate professor at Rutgers University.

Stanley T. Gabis has accepted an associate professorship at the University of Missouri, effective July 1961.

Arthur N. Gilbert, Ph.D. candidate, has been appointed instructor in the department of international relations and the social science foundation University of Denver.

John Gillespie, secretary of the University of Massachusetts, has accepted the position of director of the Massachusetts State College System. He will have under his supervision nine senior colleges and a college of art.

Robert G. Gilpin, Jr., will come to Columbia in 1961-62 as associate director of the Council for Atomic Age Studies and as lecturer in government.

Visiting professor Bertram Gross has been appointed a permanent member of the Maxwell faculty of political science at Syracuse University. He will spend the 1961–62 academic year at the Stanford center for advanced study.

Alexander Groth, currently instructor in political science at City College of New York, has been named assistant professor of political science at Harpur College, effective September 1.

Lyman J. Gould has been promoted to the rank of associate professor at the University of Vermont.

Darrell Hammer, Columbia University, who has been studying for two years at the University of Leningrad has been appointed lecturer at Indiana University.

Charles O. Hardy, Indiana University, has accepted an instructorship at Albion College.

Philip S. Haring of Knox College has been promoted to the rank of associate professor.

Murray C. Havens has resigned from Duke University to accept a position at the University of Texas where he served as visiting lecturer during the spring semester.

Harold Herman has become assistant professor at the institute of local and state government, Pennsylvania State University.

James Herndon was appointed assistant professor of political science at the University of North Dakota, beginning September, 1960.

Robert Heussler of the Maxwell School, Syracuse University, succeeds Professor Stephen K. Bailey as director of the Ford Foundation-supported Africa-Asia Program, September 1.

Raul Hilberg has been promoted to the rank of associate professor at the University of Vermont.

John A. Houston of Knox College has been appointed to the Philip S. Post distinguished professorship of political science.

Karel Hulicka has been promoted to associate professor of history and government at the University of Buffalo.

John Hunger, Indiana University, has accepted an assistant professorship at the University of North Dakota.

Charles S. Hyneman, president-elect of the Association, has been promoted to the rank of distinguished professor at Indiana University, the highest rank which the institution awards.

Harold K. Jacobson has been promoted to the rank of associate professor of political science at the University of Michigan.

Kenneth F. Janda, Indiana University, has been appointed assistant professor at Northwestern University.

Charles O. Jones has been promoted to assistant professor of political science at Wellesley College.

Melvin A. Kahn, Indiana University, has been appointed assistant professor at Indiana State College at Terre Haute.

Arthur L. Kalleberg, formerly at Mount Holyoke College, has accepted an assistant professorship at the University of Missouri, effective September 1961.

Harold Kaplan, who taught at the University of Rochester in 1960-61, has received an appointment at Columbia for the next academic year as instructor in government and assistant administrative officer, metropolitan region program.

James B. Kessler, Indiana University, has been promoted to assistant professor and re-appointed resident director of the Indiana Commission on State Tax and Financing Policy.

William R. Kintner has been appointed a professor of political science at the University of Pennsylvania. Mr. Kintner was assigned to the Office of the Chief of Staff, department of the Army, and was on a special project with the foreign policy research institute, University of Pennsylvania.

Otto Kirchheimer of the New School has been named professor of government at Columbia, and will divide his time next year between the two campuses.

Walter C. Klein a candidate for the doctorate at Northwestern University has been appointed to an assistant professorship at the University of Minnesota.

David C. Knapp, associate professor of government at the University of New Hampshire began his new duties on July 1st as the dean of the college of liberal arts.

Allan A. Kuusisto, retaining his professorship in government has added the office of the dean of the graduate school to his many activities at the University of New Hampshire.

Karl A. Lamb has been promoted to the rank of assistant professor of political science at the University of Michigan.

J. Gus Liebenow who is on leave in Liberia and Sierra Leone, has been promoted to associate professor at Indiana University.

Neville Linton who has been a graduate student at the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy, will become instructor in political science at Harpur College, September 1.

Charles H. McLaughlin has been appointed chairman of the department of political science at the University of Minnesota beginning 1961–62.

Wilson C. McWilliams of the University of California, Berkeley has been appointed to an instructorship at Oberlin.

Stephen R. Mitchell of Washington State has been promoted from an instructorship to an assistant professorship in political science, effective next September 16.

Hans J. Morgenthau of the University of Chicago has been elected a member of the American Philosophical Society. He has also been appointed professor of modern history as well as professor of political science at the University of Chicago.

Daniel M. Ogden, Jr. of Washington State has resigned his associate professorship here to accept appointment to the Technical Review Staff of the U. S. Department of Interior, effective on or about June 15.

Kan Ori has been appointed an assistant professor at Taylor University, Upland, Indiana.

Robert J. Osborn, currently completing his work for the doctorate in political science at Columbia has been appointed as instructor in political science at Swarthmore College for next year.

Richard L. Park has been named director of the newly established center for Southern Asian studies at the University of Michigan. The Center will be concerned with research and advanced training in the areas of both South and Southeast Asia.

Ivan W. Parkins has been promoted to the rank of professor of government and given tenure at Jacksonville University.

Robert L. Peabody, a post-doctoral research fellow at Brookings Institution, has been appointed an assistant professor in political science at the John Hopkins University, beginning September, 1961.

Philip M. Phibbs has been appointed instructor in political science at Wellesley College.

Thomas C. Pocklington, Indiana University, has been appointed assistant professor at the University of Alberta at Edmonton.

Paul F. Power has been appointed an assistant professor of political science at the University of Cincinnati.

Henry J. Pratt has been appointed an instructor in political science at Wellesley College.

Harry Howe Ransom, associate director of the defense studies program at Harvard joins the Vanderbilt political science department in September, 1961. He replaces Denna F. Fleming who retired June 30 after 33 years during which he served as department chairman and research professor of international relations.

Donald Reich of Harvard has been appointed to an assistant professorship at Oberlin for the year 1961-62.

Reza Rezazadeh, Indiana University, was appointed associate professor at Wisconsin State College and Institute of Technology at Platteville, Wisconsin.

Leroy Rieselbach, Yale University, has been appointed instructor at Indiana University.

George K. Romoser has been appointed associate professor of political science at the University of New Hampshire.

Alvin Z. Rubinstein, University of Pennsylvania, has been promoted to the rank of associate professor. He will be on leave in 1961-62.

Dankwart A. Rustow has been appointed senior staff member of the Foreign Policy Studies program of the Brookings Institution.

Hale T. Shenefield, formerly advisor on international monetary and financial affairs for I.C.A. in Washington has been appointed to the staff of the Inter-American Development Bank in the Division of Technical Assistance.

George W. Shepherd, formerly of the University of Minnesota, has been appointed assistant professor in the department of international relations and the social science foundation, University of Denver.

Jay Sigler is joining the staff of the political science department of Kent State University in September 1961. He completed his work for the Ph.D. at Rutgers during the summer of 1961.

J. David Singer has joined the mental health research institute of the University of Michigan as associate research political scientist, as of February, 1961.

Reed Smith, University of Pennsylvania, has been promoted to the rank of associate professor at the Fels institute of local and state government.

Rhoten A. Smith, for the past three years director of the Citizenship Clearing House and professor of politics at New York University, has resigned to accept appointment as dean of the college of liberal arts at Temple University.

Glenn H. Snyder, University of Denver, has been promoted to associate professor of international relations.

Frank Sorauf, Jr. formerly at Pennsylvania State has been appointed to an assistant professorship at the University of Minnesota.

Frederick C. Spiegel has been promoted to associate professor at the University of Missouri.

James E. Springfield, Indiana University, has accepted a position in the United States Bureau of the Budget.

Frank M. Stewart, after 45 years in the teaching profession at the University of Texas and UCLA retired as of July 1, 1961 at UCLA. On May 26, a dinner was held in Professor Stewart's honor at UCLA by his colleagues and former students. Three of his former students—Professors V. O. Key, Jr. of Harvard, Emmette S. Redford of the University of Texas, and Foster Sherwood vice chancellor of UCLA gave seminars and addresses on this occasion.

Thor Swanson has been promoted from an assistant professorship to an associate professorship of public administration at Washington State, effective next September 16.

Henry Teune, Indiana University, has accepted an assistant professorship at the University of Pennsylvania.

M. Ladd Thomas, formerly of Indiana University, has been appointed assistant professor at Rutgers University.

G. W. Thumm of the political science department of the University of Pennsylvania, has been appointed professor of government and chairman of the division of social sciences at Bates College.

Henry J. Tomasek has been promoted to the rank of professor of political science at the University of North Dakota.

Manoucher Vahdat, Indiana University, was appointed to the political science department at Southeast Missouri State College at Cape Girardeau, Missouri.

Eric Voegelin, Institut für Politische Wissenschaften, of the University of Munich, Germany, has accepted appointment to the Notre Dame faculty in political science. He will reside on campus, visiting from Munich, at frequent intervals during the coming years.

George A. Warp has been appointed director of the public administration center at the University of Minnesota beginning 1961–62.

Richard A. Watson has been promoted to associate professor at the University of Missouri.

Myron Weiner of the department of political science at the University of Chicago has received a Guggenheim Fellowship and a grant-in-aid from the Rockefeller Foundation to study in India. Upon his return he will join the Massachusetts Institute of Technology as an associate

professor of political science and a staff member of the center for international studies.

Joe R. Wilkinson, University of Denver has been promoted to assistant professor of international relations.

Robert R. Wilson of Duke University has been appointed James B. Duke professor of political science.

Clyde Wingfield has become assistant professor of public administration at Pennsylvania State University.

Richard M. Yearwood, doctoral candidate at the University of Florida has been appointed assistant professor of history and political science at Millikin University.

Harmon Zeigler will join the department this fall as an assistant professor at Emory University.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

Douglas E. Ashford assistant professor at Indiana University has been awarded a research grant by the Harvard Center of Middle Eastern Studies for the summer and will be on leave for the coming year under the sponsorship of the joint committee of the S.S.R.C.-A.C.L.S. He will be conducting a comparative study of local political development in Morocco, Tunisia, and Pakistan.

Paul L. Beckett, chairman of the department of political science at Washington State University will be on sabbatical leave during 1961-62. H. Paul Castleberry will be acting chairman during Beckett's absence.

George Belknap has been appointed visiting associate professor of government at Dartmouth College.

Thomas C. Blaisdell, professor of political science University of California, Berkeley, will be on sabbatical leave in Europe during the 1961–62 academic year.

C. Paul Bradley has been promoted to associate professor at the University of Michigan, Flint College.

Cecil C. Brett assistant professor of government, has accepted reappointment as chief adviser and academic adviser on the Indiana University team assisting the institute of public administration at Thammasat University, Bangkok, Thailand.

Bernard E. Brown is lecturing during the academic year 1961-62 at the University of New Delhi, on overseas assignment from Vanderbilt under the Rockefeller Program of cooperative interchange with universities in the developing countries.

David S. Brown, director of public administration programs at George Washington University is currently on leave of absence in Pakistan where he is serving as deputy chief of the USC Party in public administration there. The Southern California group under contract to the ICA is providing advice to the government of Pakistan in areas of public administration, education, training, and research.

Lawrence H. Chamberlain will occupy the Ford rotating research professorship of governmental affairs at Columbia for the coming year.

Carl Q. Christol professor of international law and chairman of the department of political science at the University of Southern California has been elected president of the United Nations Association of Los Angeles for a two-year term. He has also been appointed the first chairman of the committee on international and comparative law of the Los Angeles County Bar Association.

Bernard C. Cohen associate professor at the University of Wisconsin will spend 1961-62 at the center for advanced study in the behavioral sciences at Stanford, California.

Joanne M. Coyle has received the Mary E. Wooley international fellowship for 1961-62 awarded by the international federation of university women. Miss Coyle has served during the past two years as instructor in political science at Mount Holyoke College.

Patricia E. Cunnea who has been teaching at Mills College has accepted an instructorship for one year effective September 16, at Washington State.

Alexander Dallin of Columbia has received a Guggenheim fellowship for the coming academic year and will be working on a study of international communism in the post-Stalin era.

Paul C. Davis will spend the year 1961-62 at Columbia as lecturer in government and research associate in the institute of war and peace studies.

Alona E. Evans professor of political science at Wellesley College will be on leave in 1961-62 and